
Pebble Beach Equestrian Coalition 

www.pbecoalition.com 

info@pbecoalition.com 

March 16, 2024 
 

The Honorable Mary Adams 
Monterey County Board of Supervisors, District 5  
Monterey Courthouse 
1200 Aguajito Road, S#1 
Monterey, CA  93940 
Via Email: District5@co.monterey.ca.us 
  
Dear Supervisor Adams: 
 
The Pebble Beach Equestrian Coalition, (PBECoalition), is an informal association of local equestrians and statewide equestrian 
supporters who are dedicated to preserving the 100-year history of the Pebble Beach Equestrian Center (PBEC). This also includes the 
culture that supports the Del Monte Forest, Monterey County equestrian lifestyle. We are OPPOSED to the actions taken by the Pebble 
Beach Company, (PBC), on March 4, 2024 to permanently close effective June 30, 2024 (APPENDIX A) the PBEC, losing 100 years of 
our community’s history. In our first week, we have collected over 2000 signatures OPPOSING THE CLOSURE (APPENDIX B).  Our 
coalitions leaders would like to meet with you as soon as possible in March 2024 to discuss the enclosed action items. 
 

PBEC is the last equestrian facility in the low density residential historic Del Monte Forest area and is listed in the Del Monte Forest Land 
Use Plan adopted in 1987, (APPENDIX C), Section 3, “Land Use and Development Area 7 Pebble Beach”, (page 74). The 1987 Plan 
highlights an outstanding extensive equestrian trail system that is found adjacent to PBEC (page 97) which the public currently can 
access directly from PBEC. Additionally, this historical equestrian area also includes 30 miles of coastal equestrian trails currently 
protected by the CA Coastal Act and governed by the CA Coastal Commission. Tourists and non-equestrian owners seeking to ride a 
horse along the coast or in the Del Monte Forest, use that recreational public access, and do so by renting horses from PBEC at an 
affordable rate.   

Further, PBC did not take into consideration before their March 4, 2024 closure announcement, the Covenants, Conditions and 
Restrictions, (CCR), of the Pebble Beach homeowners that were granted by Del Monte Properties on July 19, 1967 in perpetuity 
(APPENDIX D). Without any PBC written notice, the members of the Del Monte Forest Property Owners Association, (DMFPOA), have 
been illegally disenfranchised from one of their most cherished recreational benefits afforded to them when they purchased their homes.   

Before any final decision is made by PBC impacting the California Coastal Equestrian Trail or the Del Monte Forest equestrian trails 
system, including the ONLY available public equestrian rental stable location at PBEC, a public hearing must be held to create the public 
comment record. The right for the public’s participation and community input is guaranteed on any plans impacting the Del Monte Forest 
(page 118), “…Public Agency Participation and Citizen Participation provides Monterey County the mechanism and process for public 
input for planning and long-term use of the area”. The PBECoalition is respectfully requesting your office take a leadership role in 
executing the follow actions: 

 
1. Please host a District 5 formal public hearing to address the closure of the PBEC for the purpose of creating the public record. 

The other issues to be addressed at this meeting include the lack of public equestrian boarding facilities and public trail rides 
available in Pebble Beach (APPENDIX E). No discussion or community meeting was held by PBC prior to the March 4, 2024 
decision to close PBEC so equestrians, homeowners and community have not had their voices heard. 
 

2. At the first available meeting in April, 2024 of the Monterey County Board of Supervisors, please add an agenda item for 
discussion and vote the PBC’s March 4, 2024 decision to close the PBEC on June 30, 2024; and direct the Monterey County 
District Attorney Jeannine Pacioni to file an expedited injunction against PBC to stay the closure of PBEC until all matters can 
be addressed by the Del Monte Forest Property Owners Association , Monterey Planning Commission; California Coastal 
Commission and the Del Monte Forest Nature Conservancy;  
 

3. Obtain a formal opinion from the Monterey County Planning Commission as to if the California Public Resources Code, (PRC), 
Sections 21084 establishes a presumption of historical and cultural significance of the PBEC (APPENDIX F) and if the March 



4, 2024 actions by PBC to close the PBEC violates the PRC; the Del Monte Forest Master Plan, or the California Coast Act’s 
approved equestrian activities resulting in any negative impacts for 1. Greater public access to the Del Monte Forest equestrian 
trails; and 2. Expanded public access with equestrian recreation activities along the 30 miles of California’s Coastal Equestrian 
Trails by non-equestrian owners; and 
 

4. Find NEW alternative financial solutions for ongoing PBEC viability with the PBC that include but are not limited to:  a. New 
public-private partnership; b. An equestrian investor to retore the PBEC; and c. Retain an experienced equestrian management 
vendor to take over the PBEC from the PBC and manage the daily operations of PBEC going forward. 

The history of horses and equestrian life in Monterey is extensive. It is part of the fabric of our local culture, with its roots going back 
centuries. Horses have been a part of the Monterey area (APPENDIX G) since the earliest days of the European conquest in 1770. The 
Californios and the Spanish (1770-1822) and Mexicans (1822-1850) were excellent horsemen and invented the rodeos. When the Pacific 
Improvement Company opened Hotel Del Monte in 1880 and 17-mile drive in 1881, horses were the primary transportation source, and 
the company established a one-mile race track with polo fields, and a permanent stable housing up to 300 horses. Under the management 
of Dick Collins (1946-1979), the United States Equestrian Team practiced and the 1960 Olympic Team Trials were held at the PBEC.  
After Dick Collins retired, Abby and Jay Foss (1980-1984) added the Polo Barn and 20 stalls. From (1984-1992) Derek & Bea di Grazia 
managed the facility. Derek competed in the 1986 World Championships at Australia and continued the event tradition at Pebble Beach 
from (1992-2013). Tim Postel who as a youth trained under Dick Collins, reinstated, and expanded the Pebble Beach Summer Horse 
Trials. He also secured top sponsors for events and had high caliber talent at competitions and PBEC was thriving. 

On July 1, 2013, the PBC took over the direct management of the PBEC. There were many promises made for new construction, 
improvements, and the promise of experienced management, as outlined in the in the 2013 Pebble Beach Equestrian Center Transition 
Executive Summary, letter to PBEC clients, and the February 19, 2013 Monterey Planning Department staff email (APPENDIX H). These 
PBC 2013 goals and objectives outlined were never accomplished.  What was once a thriving financially viable world class equestrian 
center in 2013, has deteriorated thanks to eleven years of decay, financial neglect, and operational failure. This is a direct result of the 
poor management by PBC who on March 4, 2024 announced permanent closure of the facility to take place on June 30, 2024. 

Monterey County residents have supported 100 years of public easements, development permits, and zoning code changes; they have 
created new zoning districts; and variances to build the nation’s wealthiest PBC golf courses, which are valued today at more than $3.2-
$3.7 billion dollars (APPENDIX I).  Places for average equestrian boarders who do not own their own facilities are disappearing. The next 
generation of equestrians and places for kids to learn about horses and take riding lessons is critically limited. The community of Pebble 
Beach deeply values the PBEC and wants to find new solutions to closure. We seek your direct intervention as the District 5 County 
Supervisor to save this historic and cultural equestrian resource for future generations to enjoy.  Please feel free to contact me at 
info@pbecoalition.com. The PBECoalition thanks you in advance for your consideration.  
 

Sincerely, 

 

STEPHEN PELLETT 
Founding Member, PBECoalition 

 
CC:  Monterey County Board of Supervisor Luis Alejo, District 1 via email: district1@co.monterey.ca.us 
 Monterey County Board of Supervisor Glen Church, District 2 via email: district2@co.monterey.ca.us 
 Monterey County Board of Supervisor Chris Lopez, District 3 via email: district3@co.monterey.ca.us 
 Monterey County Board of Supervisor Wendy Root Askew, District 4 via email district4@co.monterey.ca.us 

Clerk of the Board, via email: cob@co.monterey.ca.us 
 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



APPENDIX SUMMARY 
 

APPENDIX A Monterey County News Article March 4, 2024, “Pebble Beach Company to close its 
century-old equestrian center after years of losing money.”, reporter Sara Rubin. 

The PBC spokesperson David Stivers stated, “While the Equestrian Center has a storied history, it is no longer 
economically viable…The center needs more than 15 million in renovations, and has been operating at a loss 
for many years.”   

APPENDIX B “Change.Org Petition” 2000 signature March 5-14,2024 

APPENDIX C Del Monte Forest Land Use Plan adopted in 1987, Section 3 Land Use and 
Development Area 7 Pebble Beach (page 74); with an outstanding extensive equestrian 
trail system found adjacent to The Center (page 97). 

APPENDIX D Easement Declaration and Amendment by the Del Monte Properties, filed July 19, 1967, 
page 3. 

APPENDIX E Equestrian List of boarding facilities that have closed in Pebble Beach 
LIMITED ACCESS TO EQUESTRIAN BOARDING: Pebble Beach has over 30 miles of beautiful coastal 
equestrian trails and finding equestrian boarding facilities is a tremendous challenge. Most of the stables in this 
area have closed.  Holman Ranch closed for vineyards, September Ranch closed for a housing 
development, Cypress Stable closed, sold to private owners. Tinkers’ retirement horse place is gone now, 
as owner passed away.  Marina Equestrian Center has closed, Dale’s horse boarding place on Carmel 
Valley Rd has closed.  
 

APPENDIX F Kent Seavey January 3, 1995 letter to Monterey County Planning Commission, siting 
codes establishing PBEC is both historic and culturally significant. 

APPENDIX G Neil Hotelling, July 2013, Pebble Beach Equestrian Center Brief History. 

APPENDIX H a. July 24, 2013 draft letter to Pebble Beach Equestrian Center Clients on transition;  

b. Pebble Beach Equestrian Center 2013 Executive Summary on Transition; and  

c. February 19, 2013 email from Mike Novo, Planning Director, Resource Management 
Agency-Monterey Planning Department on PBEC easement for PBEC improvements. 

APPENDIX I www.golf.com, February 22, 2022, “Money Game: A Timeline of Pebble Beach’s 
Multimillion dollar wheeling and dealing.” Page 5, “PBC itself? Worth between $3.2 and 
$3.7 billion”. 

 

 




























































































































































































